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Dear Ms Tsouni,
 
thank you for your email concerning the right to conscientious objection for professional members of the armed forces/volunteers and the right to asylum for conscientious objectors in Slovakia.
 
Please note that in our institution, we have a limited expertise in this area and have not addressed any relevant case in this respect. However, we can provide you with some of the required information.
 
The right to conscious objection in terms of military service in general is laid down in Article 25 para.2 of the Constitution of the Slovak Republic. Accordingly, no one shall be forced to perform military service if it is contrary to his or her conscious or religion. A law shall lay down the details. Upon abolition of compulsory military service in Slovakia (in 2005), the relevant law is the Act No. 569/2005 Coll. on alterative service in time of war or war state. According to this law, a citizen can reject performance of extraordinary military service (in time of war or war state) by a statement of his/her conscious objection or objection based on his/her religion given in time of peace. Conscious objection is not regulated towards the professional army service. It can be assumed that it does not apply concerning the regulation that if an army oath is given with objection a person is not accepted to professional army service. In 2021, there was no legislative development or judicial decision issued that would be relevant, as far as we are concerned.
 
Regarding asylum for conscientious objectors, the Act No. 480/2002 Coll. on Asylum and amending and supplementing certain acts regulates that asylum in Slovakia is provided for protection of a foreigner from persecution from reasons stated in the Convention relating to the status of refugees or in Article 53 of the Constitution of the Slovak Republic. Under Article 53 of the Constitution of the Slovak Republic, asylum in Slovakia shall be granted to aliens persecuted for the exercise of political rights and freedoms. Such asylum may be denied to those who have acted in contradiction with fundamental human rights and freedoms. A law shall lay down the details (the Act on Asylum). There is no explicit mention of the conscientious objectors neither in the Constitution nor in the Act on Asylum. However, we believe that the ground could be subsumed under the covered reasons. We are not aware about any relevant case in 2021 or previous years. 
 
As a national human rights institution we have not issued any recommendations with this regards. We are also not aware about any recommendations of UN treaty bodies or recommendations from the 3rd cycle of the Universal Periodic Review.
 
 
Kind regards,
 
 
Zuzana Pavlíčková
Head of Policy and International Affairs
Slovak National Centre for Human Rights
Laurinská 18
811 01  Bratislava, Slovakia
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